Permanency Enhancement Project
Meeting Minutes
February 5, 2014 (10am until noon)
Welcome 
Attendees:  Beth Seggebruch (AA Danville/Urbana),  Cathy Smith (Central Region), Cynthia Richter-Jackson (QA Central region), Susan Jensen (AA Rock Island/Galesburg), Rob Schiffman (AA  Peoria/Pekin), Karen Blum (The Baby Fold), Rob Schiffman (AA Peoria/Pekin), Pamela Perrilles (CASA Peoria county), Gayle Hopper (AA JFO/CFO/Jerseyville/Quincy), Geneva Byrd (Dually-Involved), Cince Bowns (PSA Lincoln/Springfield), Michael Burns (PEP Administrator), Robert Blackwell (Racial Equity Practice), Angela Hassell (PSA Urbana), Susan Taylor (PSA Charleston), Jackie Crane (PAS), Richard Schmidt (AA Bloomington/Ottawa), Missy Speth (PSA Rock Island), Dr. Doris Houston (University partner), Kevin Blickhan (Resource & Recruitment), DeAnna Large ( Div. Policy & Advocacy), Maria Miller (AA Champaign / Charleston), Celeste Taylor (PSA Decatur).  
Cathy Smith – Regional Administrator:  Cathy provided some history about Mr. Arthur  Bishop our New director – and announced that he is back.  She has heard his mission and is excited about hearing his vision for the agency.  Statewide most investigators have a much more manageable number of investigations.  No one in central region is pending more than 25 reports, most are under 20 – welcomed change in our practice (Director Calica helped bring about those changes).   Arthur Bishop is focused on connection to the community.  There will be emphasis on recognizing we do our work with support from the community and he understands the importance of prevention.  We need to support and strengthen families.  We may see movement in support of those efforts.
Bob Blackwell – Office of Racial Equity Practice:  Echoes Cathy’s sentiments about Mr. Bishop.  He believes that bodes well for a number of things.   Just as we had hoped each subsequent director would build on the previous, we expect to see that with Director Bishop.  Each has their own perspective and Bob is encouraged.  Under Director Calica we were able to move our agenda forward toward Permanency Enhancement.  We are now in the process of being able to capitalize on some of the policy work through the adoption of some of the recommendations made by the cook county action team – these have gone to the policy work groups and hold great promise for us.  Already one of the work groups is looking at procedure 300 (about 12 work groups) and transformation team member s will be a part of those teams and will use what they have learned from the Crossroads training to make sure we aren’t doing any disservice to families of color (looking at data, doing analysis, bringing racially informed perspective to their workgroups).  
The transformation team is adding new members.   Being racially informed doesn’t mean we are only focusing on race or are altering our practice but we will be doing things that will hopefully bring us better results for families of color.  Good work has grown from the Action teams.   Director Bishop was one of the developers of the Permanency enhancement focus.  We are excited about this opportunity to move forward, which we know is a fairly extensive practice but it is a commitment we have made.   This  hinges on this cross systems collaboration.  

Racial equity curriculum was put together for the judges training.  The first one occurred a week and a half ago.  The curriculum looks at the data, structural racism & construct and how it affects our work, and then it was topped off with a tool called the Bench card.   A judge from North Carolina participated and it was effective to have him there giving his perspective to other judges.   Most judges who attended were from juvenile court, some from criminal court, and some were from family court.  At least five judges signed a consent saying they wanted to follow up and they plan to integrate the bench card into their practice.  Bob shared his vision and plan to introduce the bench card to DCFS legal and then line staff.  It walks them through a system of due process, the research says it works.   There will be another training in April.  The evaluations that were completed by the Judges aren’t back yet but Bob is excited they were able to pull the training off.  The fact that they were able to convince the AOIC that this was an important training for Judges to have is a step in the right direction.

Bob also shared that AOIC funds were available and Winnebago applied and received about $18,000 where they will put on a one day workshop to talk about mandated reporting.  They will also address reporting in the context of race.  We are excited about that but it is another indication that folks coming together can have a major impact on our work – we are expecting good outcomes from that.   We are excited about where we have come and where we are going.
Transformation Team updates –  Bob shared that the Central Region just finished two days of training Orientation for  new Transformation team members (between 10 & 12 new people).   These members are full members and they will be receiving training from Crossroads over the next six to nine months that will give them a solid foundation, tools, & methods that will get them to where the existing members are through what they have learned.  There are a few more private agency staff added to the team.   All three teams Southern, Central, and Cook are all “Geeked” up about this work and their new members.  They are trying to stay around 45 but there is still room for folks who may be interested.  If anyone is interested, you can reach out via email to Cynthia Richter-Jackson or Wanda Holloway to make inquiries.
Cathy Smith added that Cynthia and Wanda do a great job.  Cynthia also added we used our own members to provide the orientation for new members; that shows our own growth.

Bob added that when you look at some of the work of the Action teams, they have done some pretty amazing work.  And we are able to speak more comfortably within the department about race and how it impacts our work.  It can be difficult to get people to understand what structural racism and discrimination is, but because we have built the capacity our own staff are now educating other staff about race and the Child Welfare practice in ways that are informative & civil and that’s huge for this system.   Quite frankly there has been a decline in disproportionality since we began this work – we may not be able to prove scientifically that it is directly related, but we will take the credit.
Action Team updates: 
Champaign sub-region 3B

Bloomington:     Karen Blum reported Mclean that the team meets every quarter, currently focused on getting adoptions completed in a timely manner.   They have set goals, one goal is that home studies will be completed within 6 months of the goal change.  Judge will hold status hearings every 90 days to get updates; details will be added to the court report (progress) as well as barriers.   Next meeting - March 3rd, Cynthia Richter-Jackson will present power point data. 

Charleston:  Susan Taylor reported that the Next meeting will be held on February 23rd, Doris Houston will come down to brainstorm some ideas.  This team Started Poverty discussion and want to explore that.  Want to incorporate all counties covered.  
Danville:  Beth Seggebruch reported that they meet monthly, family treatment court went down the drain due to judge change and current judge is not a fan.  DCFS and provider partners are fighting  to try to continue – name change Family recovery support (FRS) along same lines .  They still need to decide what population we want and need to serve, still working on all of the details.  Everybody is on board, still in infancy but moving forward.  Next meeting is February 25th combining with the Danville Parent Council.  Discussion around ways Bob and others may be able to support and/or elicit effective support for this Action team around court.
Decatur:  Celeste Taylor reported that they meet every other month, talking about Adoptions being put on the back burner.   People were saying the paperwork had been submitted – status and barriers will be written so they can track and evaluate.  Deanna Large came to one meeting and provided data – i.e. how many days from Shelter to Adjudication in Macon county they do pretty well.   Celeste team plans to make sure reports are submitted within 14 days although local practice is 8.  Still trying to get other people to the table.  Next meeting March. 13th.

Champaign/Urbana:  Angela Hassell reported they meet the third wednesday / next meeting is Feb. 19th – focus to put together a CD of parent orientation.  Working with Ms. Doris Houston to develop the CD, our work continues in that area.  Doris Houston added that what this multimedia will do is open up for parents the support and access they need to help them reunify with their kids.  They are working on clearance to have it shown on public access television so parents can have information & support.  The initiative came about as another way for parents to receive support once their kids have been removed.    
Peoria sub-region 1B

Macomb /Canton:   Susan Jensen reported the team meets monthly meetings with Judge Walton, they are working with her and she has been a little more receptive.  Concerns were expressed about court report writing and testimony.
Galesburg / Monmouth:   Susan Jensen reported the team meets quarterly, Judge Standard (new judge) also expressed concern about workers ability to testify and he wants to set up training.  Since all are a part of the 9th circuit they are working on something.  Discussion about the possibility of requesting AOIC funds for this training.
Ottawa/LaSalle:  Cathy Smith reported that the team is meeting regularly with judges and providers, Desi attended the last meeting recently to introduce to new AA (Jim Marmion) and to say her goodbyes to them.
Peoria:  Cynthia Richter-Jackson reported that the Last meeting Nov. 8th, reviewed data presented by Cynthia Richter-Jackson.  Judge Gilles attended the last meeting, new juvenile judges now are Judge Purham & Judge Dubicki.  Bob shared that Judge Purham attended judges training and stated he would like to extend the training to the  courtroom in his area.  Bob will work with Judge Purham on these efforts.
Rock Island:   Missy Speth reported that they meet quarterly, met Jan. 14th – meetings driven by the judge.  Juvenile judge very sick, current judge wanted to make sure certain information was in court reports but no major concerns.  Cynthia Richter-Jackson will present data on April 16th @ 2pm.
Springfield sub-region 3A

Carlinville:  Gayle Hopper reported that there is currently No action team but they are making progress, new supervisor coming on board soon to assist.
Jacksonville:  Gayle Hopper reported that the team met in January, due to bad weather not a lot of court personnel but more POS partners.  Good discussion – would like to develop a foster parent support group.  Working on AOIC grant – trauma work to be addressed.
Jerseyville: Gayle Hopper reported that the team  met in January (quarterly), quick meeting due to weather – mobile toxicology people came in and there were some exciting changes with that, also working on a court report cover sheet.
Lincoln:  Cince Bowns reported they Met on Jan. 9th, next meeting March 13th – Family fun day in November over 70 families involved (dealing with stress & parenting in general), working on 211 board,  round table discussion upcoming with any agency working with children.  States atty. Died unexpectedly – new person Kevin Tippy named.  
Springfield:   Deanna Large reported that SCAT has their permanency goals in place, training completed so the goals can get in place.   They have a comprehensive plan in place to reduce timeframes.   They have tracking logs and a shared drive so the information can be tracked and they will report to their teams in March.  They have had some glitches but they are working on those.  They want more training between school partners and legal partners.    Legal (talk about DCFS legal processes /ex. investigator vs worker), School ( biggest reporter – director of student services to identify who to invite to a training) to educate about kids in care and the families that come to our attention.  This is our foot in the door to focus on the disproportionality.  Once the kids are in care – they all have poor outcomes and none of them move through the system in a timely manner.  Meet again February 24th. 
Statewide updates: 
Resource & Recruitment –Statewide Updates:   Kevin Blickhan shared that Sari Rowitz is excited about the Southern Region recruitment area – a lot of inquiries and over 30 potential foster parents there.  Central region is trying to put together recruitment teams in the Springfield sub-region (include placement, DCP, licensing, foster parents, etc.) they meet monthly.  Springfield has about 16 families about to go to Pride training.  Champaign has three teams, Bloomington has two teams.  They still don’t have anyone for Rock Island or Peoria but permission has been obtained to post those two positions.   They continue to work with the Permanency reviews.
Dr. Doris Houston - Statewide Updates / ISU:   Dr. Houston acknowledged & praised everyone for their work and dedication that has continued over several years even through the transitions.    December 10th Dr. Houston met with and presented latest annual report to the supervisors and they had a good discussion.  Permanency data was reviewed and the disparity was also reported and evaluated.   The major areas where disparities were seen on the front end (accepted reports) and then the lack of exits.  Indicated reports – they were happy to report that there were little to no disparities in that area.  Foster care entry rates there were a couple (Sangamon & Vermillion) but Champaign, Macon, Mclean, Rock Island, & Peoria – had zero disparities.  The disparities regarding exits were overwhelming.  That helps us hone in on where the work needs to be done.
Front end – who the reporters are, and which reports got indicated (Law Enforcement & Schools) –     are first decision point and is where kids are introduced into the system.   Discussion about school staff reports being unfounded more often than they are indicated; could this be due to over-reporting?  Ms. Houston would like to assist us by helping brainstorm and solidify those connections to schools and law enforcement.  She stated we really are making headway.  If someone needs help getting their action teams jump started she is willing to consult.

ISU staff try to get their students involved when they have opportunities to partner with the community so they are able to interact and get a glimpse into the real world.  They recently helped out with a fair and were able to interact with families.
Lastly, Ms. Houston shared that ISU has two child welfare classes that mirrors the new workers training.  If a new worker is hired by DCFS or POS that will have gotten some of the core training already.  Although funding ended which allowed them to provide the certification ended, they have continued the class.  They want to bring that certification back so students are ready to hit the ground running after they complete those required courses.

Maria Miller stated it was great to have students at the Fair, she wants to continue to create those types of opportunities for some of the students.  Maria also commented on the information shared that a certain number of school reports result in unfounded reports, she suggested addressing this with hotline staff.  Bob Blackwell added that Wanda Holloway continually speaks about involving her people (hotline) in the work we are doing.  Bob talked about us using the data to help educate the community (Educators & Law Enforcement).   
Discussion around providing training to community partners and CASA similar to the one day event developed for the judges, Mr. Blackwell will consider what and how that could be done.
Dr. Houston wrapped it up by highlighting this is a way to collaborate with the community as was mentioned earlier this binds with the vision of our current Director. 

Dr. Houston commented that our website utilization is being interrupted and/or limited due to lack of payment to the University and therefore the subcontractor managing the website not being paid for over 6 months. (And still hasn’t been paid).
Michael Burns – Statewide Update:   Michael acknowledged the work that Central region is doing and that it has been sustained.   Mr. Burns commended the region for the work being done with the judges.  The University contracts (ISU, SIUE, SIUC) – issues are still being resolved and trying to get the contracts on line.  Working with Joan Nelson-Phillips so more data can be made available.   Talking about trying to get permanency summits in all regions but nothing has been finalized.  Data Is now available on the website so you can see what’s going on in each region.   Michael encouraged everyone to checkout the video from last years African American Advisory conference which is available on the site.  The video features some former wards one of them was from Central region.  

Announcements / Other Business:     question asked of the group whether the 1st Wednesday of each month still work – group agreed it does.
NEXT MEETING:   MAY 7th 2014 @ THE BABY FOLD        NORMAL, IL
Upcoming meetings:

August 6th
November 5th
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